
       

 
 

CORRESPONDENCE ITEMS PRESENTED FOR INFORMATION 
November 29, 2021 

 
1) Correspondence from the following municipalities re: Renovictions. 

a) City of Port Colborne 
b) City of Kitchener 
c) Town of Bracebridge 
d) Municipality of Chatham-Kent 

 
2) Correspondence from the Deputy Clerk, Municipality of Grey Highlands re: 

Development charges study. 
 

3) Correspondence from the following municipalities re: Vaccine passport program. 
a) City of Kitchener 
b) Municipality of Chatham-Kent 

 
4) Correspondence from the President, CUPE Ontario re: Ontario Municipal Employees 

Retirement System (OMERS). 
 

5) Correspondence from the Director of Corporate Services/Clerk, Township of Lake of 
Bays re: 
a) Rural infrastructure project funding 
b) Request for additional COVID-19 funding 
 

6) Correspondence from the CAO/Clerk, Municipality of Mattice-Val Côté re: MPAC 
assessment. 
a) Municipality of Mattice-Val Côté 
b) Municipality of Plympton-Wyoming 
 

7) Correspondence from the Clerk, City of Vaughan re: Athabasca community traffic 
study progress report. 
 

8) Correspondence from the Director Municipal Governance, Municipality of Chatham-
Kent re: Homelessness. 
 

9) Correspondence from the Deputy Clerk, Township of Alnwick/Haldimand re: Newly 
licensed drivers. 
 

10) Correspondence from the Director of Legislated Services & Clerk, City of Kitchener 
re: Liquor licence sales and patio extensions. 
 

11) Correspondence from the Acting Deputy Clerk, Township of Chatsworth re: Grey 
Gables long term care. 
 

12) Correspondence from the Grey-Bruce Optometrists re: Provincial eye care funding. 
 

13) Correspondence from the Executive Vice President & Head of Pensions, OMERS re: 
OMERS investment performance. 



 
14) Correspondence from the President and CEO, Georgian College re: Current and 

future initiatives. 
 

15) Correspondence from the Premier of Ontario re: OHIP-insured eye care. 
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October 19, 2021 

The Honourable Doug Ford   Sent via E-mail: premier@ontario.ca 
Premier of Ontario 
Legislative Building, Queen’s Park 
Toronto, ON M7A 1A1 

Dear Premier Ford: 

Re: Support City of Sarnia - Renovictions 

Please be advised that, at its meeting of October 12, 2021, the Council of The Corporation of 
the City of Port Colborne resolved as follows: 

That correspondence from the City of Sarnia regarding Renovictions, be supported. 

A copy of the above noted resolution is enclosed for your reference. Your favourable 
consideration of this request is respectfully requested. 

Sincerely, 

Amber LaPointe 
City Clerk 

ec:  Doug Downey, Attorney General 
 Jeff Burch, MPP  
 Sam Oosterhoff, MPP 
 Jennifer Stevens, MPP 
 Wayne Gates, MPP  
 Ontario Municipalities 

Municipal Offices: 66 Charlotte Street   
Port Colborne, Ontario L3K 3C8 · www.portcolborne.ca 

T 905.835.2900 ext 106 F 905.834.5746 
E  amber.lapointe@portcolborne.ca Corporate Services Department 

Clerk’s Division 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF SARNIA 
City Clerk’s Department 
255 Christina Street N.  PO Box 3018 
Sarnia ON  Canada  N7T 7N2 
519-332-0330 (phone)  519-332-3995 (fax) 
519-332-2664 (TTY) 
www.sarnia.ca  clerks@sarnia.ca 
 

 

September 17, 2021 

Honourable Doug Ford 
Premier of Ontario 
Legislative Building 
Queen's Park 
Toronto ON M7A 1A1 

Dear Premier, 

RE: Renovictions 
 
At its meeting held on September 13, 2021, Sarnia City Council adopted the 
following resolution with respect to “Renovictions”: 

That Sarnia City Council request that the Government of Ontario take 
additional and meaningful steps to address the ever increasing problem of 

“Renovictions” in The Province of Ontario. Citizens and communities are 
hurt by these unscrupulous practices which can and does directly impact 
the affordable housing crisis, as well as inflict damage (both financially 

and mentally) particularly on our most vulnerable citizens; and 

 

That this correspondence also be sent to other Municipalities in Ontario for 

their consideration and possible endorsement.  

 
Your consideration of this matter is respectfully requested. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Amy Burkhart 
City Clerk 
 
Cc:  The Honourable Doug Downey, Attorney General 
 Bob Bailey, MPP 
 All Ontario Municipalities  

http://www.sarnia.ca/
mailto:clerks@sarnia.ca


CHRISTINE TARLING 
Director of Legislated Services & City Clerk 

Corporate Services Department 
Kitchener City Hall, 2nd Floor 

200 King Street West, P.O. Box 1118 
Kitchener, ON  N2G 4G7 

Phone: 519.741.2200 x 7809 Fax: 519.741.2705 
christine.tarling@kitchener.ca 

TTY: 519-741-2385 

November 1, 2021 

Honourable Doug Ford 
Premier of Ontario 
Legislative Building 
Queen’s Park 
Toronto ON  M7A 1A1 

Dear Premier Ford: 

This is to advise that City Council, at a meeting held on October 18, 2021, passed 
the following resolution regarding “Renovictions”: 

“WHEREAS safe and adequate housing is recognized as a fundamental 
human right by the Federal Government, whose effect as a major social 
determinant of health and wellbeing goes well beyond a basic requirement 
for shelter; and, 

WHEREAS Kitchener’s housing situation has dramatically shifted since 
2016, a Housing Needs Assessment demonstrating the average price for a 
house increased by 104% between 2009 to 2019, with the greatest increase 
since 2016, and rents increased by an average of 41%; and, 

WHEREAS the City is experiencing a gap in the provision of housing, in 
particular the need for 450 units of supportive housing, over 5,000 units of 
community housing and 9,300 units of affordable rental housing to address 
the gaps in the existing supply; and, 

WHEREAS the City of Kitchener has adopted “Housing for All – The City of 
Kitchener’s Housing Strategy” demonstrating a commitment to realizing the 
right to housing locally and addressing the housing crisis within the 
municipality; and, 

WHEREAS landlords and investors are adding to the strain on the housing 
supply through the unscrupulous act of “Renovictions”  by claiming  they are 
completing major renovations and evicting and displacing existing tenants, 
and subsequently raising rents which affects those generally identified as 
lower income earners and their ability to find safe, adequate and affordable 
housing; and, 
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WHEREAS citizens and communities are hurt by these practices which can 
and does directly impact the housing and homelessness crisis, as well as 
inflict damage and trauma (both financially and mentally) particularly on our 
most vulnerable citizens; 
 
THEREFORE IT BE RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener lobby the 
Province of Ontario to take additional and meaningful steps to address the 
ever-increasing problem of “Renovictions”;  
 
THEREFORE IT FURTHER BE RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener urge 
all levels of government to collaborate in data sharing and collection related 
to renovations, specifically the impacts of renovations on tenancy; 
 
THAT IT FINALLY BE RESOLVED that a copy of this motion be sent to the 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario, the Premier of Ontario, the Ministry 
of Municipal Affairs and housing, the Region of Waterloo and other 
Municipalities in Ontario for their consideration and possible endorsement.” 

 
 
 
 
Yours truly, 

 
C. Tarling 
Director of Legislated Services  
& City Clerk 
 
 c: Honourable Steve Clark, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 

Monika Turner, Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
William Short, Regional Clerk, Region of Waterloo 

  Ontario Municipalities 
 



November 8, 2021 

Re:  Item for Discussion – Request for Action Related to “Renovictions” (Councillor, C. Wilson) 

At its meeting of October 20, 2021, the Council of the Corporation of the Town of Bracebridge ratified motion 
21-GC-251, regarding Request for Action Related to “Renovictions”, as follows:

“WHEREAS “Renovictions” happen when a landlord evicts a tenant by claiming they will complete
major renovations (or demolish the unit or convert it to commercial use);

AND WHEREAS Citizens and communities are hurt by these unscrupulous practices which can
and does directly impact the affordable housing crisis, as well as inflict damage (both financially
and mentally) particularly on our most vulnerable citizens;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Council of the Corporation of the Town of
Bracebridge request that the Government of Ontario take additional and meaningful steps to
address the ever-increasing problem of “Renovictions” in The Province of Ontario;

AND FURTHER THAT this resolution be sent to other Municipalities in Ontario for their
consideration and endorsement.”

In accordance with Council’s direction, I am forwarding you a copy of the resolution for you reference. 

Please do not hesitate to contact me if I can provide any additional clarification in this regard. 

Yours truly, 

Lori McDonald 
Director of Corporate Services/Clerk 
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Municipality of Chatham-Kent 
Corporate Services 
Municipal Governance 
315 King Street West, P.O. Box 640 
Chatham ON  N7M 5K8 
Tel: 519.360.1998   Fax: 519.436.3237 
Toll Free: 1.800.714.7497 

November 10, 2021 

The Honourable Doug Ford, 
premier@ontario.ca 

Support Resolution from the Council of Kitchener passed October 18th 
re: Renovictions  

Please be advised the Council of the Municipality of Chatham-Kent at its regular 
meeting held on November 8, 2021 supported the following resolution:  

“WHEREAS safe and adequate housing is recognized as a fundamental human right by 
the Federal Government, whose effect as a major social determinant of health and 
wellbeing goes well beyond a basic requirement for shelter; and,  

WHEREAS Kitchener’s housing situation has dramatically shifted since 2016, a Housing 
Needs Assessment demonstrating the average price for a house increased by 104% 
between 2009 to 2019, with the greatest increase since 2016, and rents increased by 
an average of 41%; and,  

WHEREAS the City is experiencing a gap in the provision of housing, in particular the 
need for 450 units of supportive housing, over 5,000 units of community housing and 
9,300 units of affordable rental housing to address the gaps in the existing supply; and, 

WHEREAS the City of Kitchener has adopted “Housing for All – The City of Kitchener’s 
Housing Strategy” demonstrating a commitment to realizing the right to housing locally 
and addressing the housing crisis within the municipality; and,  

WHEREAS landlords and investors are adding to the strain on the housing supply 
through the unscrupulous act of “Renovictions” by claiming they are completing major 
renovations and evicting and displacing existing tenants, and subsequently raising rents 
which affects those generally identified as lower income earners and their ability to find 
safe, adequate and affordable housing; and,  

WHEREAS citizens and communities are hurt by these practices which can and does 
directly impact the housing and homelessness crisis, as well as inflict damage and 
trauma (both financially and mentally) particularly on our most vulnerable citizens;  

THEREFORE IT BE RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener lobby the Province of 
Ontario to take additional and meaningful steps to address the ever-increasing problem 
of “Renovictions”;  
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THEREFORE IT FURTHER BE RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener urge all levels of 
government to collaborate in data sharing and collection related to renovations, 
specifically the impacts of renovations on tenancy;  

THAT IT FINALLY BE RESOLVED that a copy of this motion be sent to the Association 
of Municipalities of Ontario, the Premier of Ontario, the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and 
housing, the Region of Waterloo and other Municipalities in Ontario for their 
consideration and possible endorsement.” 

If you have any questions or comments, please contact Judy Smith at judys@chatham-
kent.ca 

Sincerely, 

Judy Smith, CMO 
Director Municipal Governance 
Clerk /Freedom of Information Coordinator 

C  
Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 
AMO 
Local MP & MPP  
Ontario Municipalities  

mailto:judys@chatham-kent.ca
mailto:judys@chatham-kent.ca
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The Municipality of Grey Highlands 
 206 Toronto Street South, Unit One    P.O. Box 409  Markdale, Ontario  N0C 1H0 
519-986-2811  Toll-Free 1-888-342-4059  Fax 519-986-3643 

 www.greyhighlands.ca  info@greyhighlands.ca

October 25, 2021 

Randy Scherzer 
Deputy CAO, County of Grey 
595 9th Ave East 
Owen Sound, ON N4K 3E3 

Dear Mr. Scherzer: 

Sent via email: planning@grey.ca 

RE: Development Charges Study  

The Council of the Municipality of Grey Highlands at its Council meeting on October 
20th, 2021 passed the following resolution: 

2021-715 
Paul McQueen – Tom Allwood 

That Council of the Municipality of Grey Highlands receives for 
information the October 7, 2021 correspondence from County of Grey 
regarding Development Charges, Notice of Public Meeting held on 
October 28, 2021; and 

That the Council of the Municipality of Grey Highlands requests the 
capital costs associated with the Grey Gables redevelopment form 
part of the background considerations in the development charge 
study; and 

That a copy of this resolution be provided to the County and circulated 
to all Grey County member municipalities. 
CARRIED. 

Please let me know if you require anything further. 

Sincerely, 

Jerri-Lynn Levitt 
Deputy Clerk,  
Municipality of Grey Highlands 

Item 2
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CHRISTINE TARLING 
Director of Legislated Services & City Clerk 

Corporate Services Department 
Kitchener City Hall, 2nd Floor 

200 King Street West, P.O. Box 1118 
Kitchener, ON  N2G 4G7 

Phone: 519.741.2200 x 7809 Fax: 519.741.2705 
christine.tarling@kitchener.ca 

TTY: 519-741-2385 

November 1, 2021 

Honourable Doug Ford 
Premier of Ontario 
Legislative Building 
Queen’s Park 
Toronto ON  M7A 1A1 

Dear Premier Ford: 

This is to advise that City Council, at a meeting held on October 18, 2021, passed 
the following resolution regarding the vaccine passport program: 

"WHEREAS the Covid-19 pandemic has been both a health crisis and an 
economic crisis; and, 

WHEREAS lockdown and physical distancing measures have caused 
significant hardship to businesses, particularly those dependent on in-
person delivery or experience (ex: retail, restaurant, hospitality, personal 
service, etc.); and, 

WHEREAS vaccinations have proven to be an effective means of keeping 
Ontarians safe and can enable businesses to safely remain open without 
compromising the health of their customers and employees; and, 

WHEREAS the Province of Ontario and the Regional Municipality of 
Waterloo are the primary authorities governing public health in the city of 
Kitchener; 

WHEREAS the Economic Development Advisory Committee expressed 
concerns about financial supports for businesses and the City’s ability to 
support, maintain and grow the economy; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener thank the 
Province of Ontario for developing the vaccine passport program, but urge 
the Province to provide financial supports for businesses to cover capital 
and human resource costs necessary to execute the program; and, 
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THEREFORE BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution be 
forwarded to the Honourable Premier of Ontario, the Minster of Municipal 
Affairs and Housing, the Association of Municipalities of Ontario; and, all 
other Ontario municipalities." 

 
 
 
Yours truly, 

 
C. Tarling 
Director of Legislated Services  
& City Clerk 
 
 c: Honourable Steve Clark, Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 

Monika Turner, Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
  Ontario Municipalities 
 



Municipality of Chatham-Kent 
Corporate Services 
Municipal Governance 
315 King Street West, P.O. Box 640 
Chatham ON  N7M 5K8 
Tel: 519.360.1998   Fax: 519.436.3237 
Toll Free: 1.800.714.7497 

November 10, 2021 

The Honourable Doug Ford, 
premier@ontario.ca 

Support Resolution from the Council of Kitchener passed October 18th 
re: Vaccine Passport Program   

Please be advised the Council of the Municipality of Chatham-Kent at its regular 
meeting held on November 8, 2021 supported the following resolution: 

"WHEREAS the Covid-19 pandemic has been both a health crisis and an economic 
crisis; and,  

WHEREAS lockdown and physical distancing measures have caused significant 
hardship to businesses, particularly those dependent on in-person delivery or 
experience (ex: retail, restaurant, hospitality, personal service, etc.); and,  

WHEREAS vaccinations have proven to be an effective means of keeping Ontarians 
safe and can enable businesses to safely remain open without compromising the health 
of their customers and employees; and,  

WHEREAS the Province of Ontario and the Regional Municipality of Waterloo are the 
primary authorities governing public health in the city of Kitchener;  

WHEREAS the Economic Development Advisory Committee expressed concerns about 
financial supports for businesses and the City’s ability to support, maintain and grow the 
economy;  

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener thank the Province of 
Ontario for developing the vaccine passport program, but urge the Province to provide 
financial supports for businesses to cover capital and human resource costs necessary 
to execute the program; and,  
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THEREFORE BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution be forwarded to 
the Honourable Premier of Ontario, the Minster of Municipal Affairs and Housing, the 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario; and, all other Ontario municipalities.” 
 
If you have any questions or comments, please contact Judy Smith at judys@chatham-
kent.ca 
 
Sincerely,  

 
Judy Smith, CMO 
Director Municipal Governance 
Clerk /Freedom of Information Coordinator  
 
C  
Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing  
AMO  
Local MP & MPP  
Ontario Municipalities  

mailto:judys@chatham-kent.ca
mailto:judys@chatham-kent.ca
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LAKE 
OF BAYS 

T 705-635-2272 

TF 1-877 -566-0005 

F 705-635 -2132 

TOWNSHIP OF LAKE OF BAYS 

1012 Dwight Beach Rd 
Dwight, ON POA lHO 

• • MUS KOKA • 

November 9, 2021 
Via email: mbarnier@adelaidemetcalfe. on. ca 

Township of Adelaide Metcalfe 
Attention: Mike Barnier, Manager of Legislative Services/Clerk 
2340 Egremont Drive · 
Strathroy, ON N7G 3H6 

Dear Mr. Barnier: 

RE: Correspondence - Resolution requesting Support for Federal and Provincial 
Funding of Rural Infrastructure Projects 

On behalf of the Council of the Corporation of the Township of Lake of Bays, please be 
advised that the above-noted correspondence was presented at the last regularly scheduled 
meeting on November 9, 2021, and the following resolution was passed: 

"Resolution #7{b)/11/09/21 

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Council of the Corporation of the Township of Lake 
of Bays hereby receives the correspondence from Mike Barnier, Manager of 
Legislative Services/Clerk for the Township of Adelaide Metcalfe and supports 
their request for the Federal and Provincial Government to provide more funding 
to rural municipalities to support infrastructure projects related to major bridge 
and culvert replacements, dated September 13, 2021. 

AND FURTHER THAT this resolution be forwarded to the Premier of Ontario, 
Provincial Minister of Finance, Federal Finance Minister, AMO, and all Ontario 
municipalities. 

Carried." 

Sincerely, 

C~k~ M.A., GMO, AOMC, 
Director of Corporate Services/Clerk. 

CS/cw 

Copy to: Hon. Doug Ford, Premier of Ontario 
Hon. Peter Bethlenfalvy, Provincial Minister of Finance 
Hon. Chrystia Freeland, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Finance 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
All Ontario Municipalities 

. ' ' . ' •r-r:.-m 
100 LAKES TO EXPLORE · / 

J•··¾ 
- ,.,,;~J'I 
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LAKE 
OF BAYS 

• • MUSKOKA • 

November 9, 2021 

T 705-635-2272 
TF 1-877-566-0005 
F 705-635-2132 

TOWNSHIP OF LAKE OF BAYS 

1012 Dwight Beach Rd 
Dwight, ON POA 1H0 

Via email: Christine.Miller@smdhu.org 

Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit 
Attention: Anita Dubeau, Chair, Board of Health 
15 Sperling Drive 
Barrie, ON L4M 6K9 

Dear Ms. Dubeau: 

RE: Correspondence - Request for Additional COVID-19 Funding 

On behalf of the Council of the Corporation of the Township of Lake of Bays, please be 
advised that the above-noted correspondence was presented at the last regularly scheduled 
meeting on November 9, 2021, and the following resolution was passed: 

"Resolution #7(c)/11/09/21 

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Council of the Corporation of the Township of Lake 
of Bays hereby receives the correspondence from Anita Dubeau, Chair, Board 
of Health, for the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit and supports their 
request to Minister Christine Elliott for additional COVID-19 funding, dated 
October 21, 2021; 

AND FURTHER THAT this resolution be forwarded to the Minister of Health and 
Long-Term Care and to all Ontario municipalities. 

Carried." 

Sincerely, 

Ca~s&M.A., GMO, AOMC, 
Director of Corporate Services/Clerk. 

CS/cw 

Copy to: Hon. Christine Elliott, Minister of Health and Long-Term Care 
All Ontario Municipalities 
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October 21, 2021 

 
Honourable Christine Elliott 
Ministry of Health 
777 Bay Street, 5th Floor 
Toronto, ON M7A 2J3 
 
Dear Minister Elliott: 

On behalf of the Board of Health for the Simcoe Muskoka District Health Unit (SMDHU), I commend the 
strong progress being made in bringing COVID-19 under control through the public health measures and 
the vaccination campaign directed by the provincial government of Ontario. We continue to work 
collectively to complete the “final mile” of vaccination of the population while simultaneously 
continuing all activities of COVID-19 surveillance and case management/contact tracing.  

The COVID-19 work has required an unprecedented quantity of resources, particularly human resources. 
Accordingly, boards of health have had to significantly augment their staffing specifically for the Mass 
Immunization Clinics. Salaries and related expenses of this greatly enhanced workforce (including 
transportation, supplies and equipment) have only been partially managed by the funding received from 
the province on July 22, 2021.  SMDHU only received 42% of its COVID-19 funding request and costs to 
date have far exceeded that funding. To add to 2021 cash flow pressures, SMDHU would require the 
hiring of nursing and administrative staff to implement the provincially mandated vaccine clinics for 5–
11-year-olds in Simcoe County and the District of Muskoka as well as implement the “booster” clinics for 
specific populations.   With no immediate COVID-19 funding, these pressures for the end of 2021 
compound finance issues for SMDHU and will potentially impede our ability to finance the human 
resources required.     

The SMDHU Board of Health via management staff have been in active communication with Ministry of 
Health staff specifically related to the one-time funding COVID-19 requests. Unfortunately, the Board of 
Health experienced cash flow issues in July due to the lack of COVID-19 funding from the Ministry of 
Health to the point, that the Board was forced to seek approval from its four obligated municipalities to 
borrow from a bank up to $5M to cover salaries and expenses for COVID-19 activities. SMDHU also 
sought and received from the Ministry of Health an advance in funding for the Ministry portion of the 
cost-shared budget to ensure that payroll commitments and the payment of vaccination expenses could 
be met. On October 20, 2021, the Board of Health approved a motion requesting that boards of health 
immediately receive the COVID-19 Extraordinary Costs and COVID-19 Vaccine Extraordinary Costs 
funding as articulated in SMDHU’s Q2 financial statement and that the Ministry of Health commit in 
writing to:  

(1) extend COVID-19 funding in 2022; 
(2) establish funding in 2022 for public health recovery activities; and, 



(3) increase provincial funding for public health base budgets proportional to the municipal levy 
increase needed in 2022 to maintain capacity for public health program delivery.    

The financial pressure from not having access to the required amount of COVID-19 funding from the 
province, with the simultaneous requirement to respond to the pandemic through surveillance, case 
and contact management, outbreak response, education and enforcement of the changing 
requirements of the Reopening Ontario (A Flexible Response to COVID-19) Act, and the vaccination of 
the population has placed the Board in a precarious financial situation. If there is not sufficient funding 
from the province, there is also a sizeable risk that SMDHU will have a large year-end deficit moving into 
2022 based on 2021 COVID-19 expenses that may require a large municipal levy increase to eliminate 
the deficit and to address the response needs in 2022.  

For these reasons the SMDHU Board of Health urges the provincial government to approve and 
immediately flow the amount required by each health unit of one-time COVID-19 Extraordinary Costs 
and COVID-19 Vaccine Program Extraordinary Costs.   

Thank you for considering this urgent matter. 

Sincerely, 
 
ORIGINAL Signed By: 
 
Anita Dubeau 
Chair, Board of Health 
 
AD:CG:cm 
 

cc: Ontario Boards of Health 
 MPPs of Simcoe Muskoka 
 City of Barrie Mayor and Council 

City of Orillia Mayor and Council 
The District Municipality of Muskoka District Chair and Council 
County of Simcoe Warden and Council 

 Dr. Kieran Moore, Ontario Chief Medical Officer of Health 
 Loretta Ryan, Executive Director, Association of Local Public Health Agencies 
 Graydon Smith, President, Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
   
 
 



Item 6.a



Item 6.b



From: Clerks@vaughan.ca <Clerks@vaughan.ca>  
Sent: November 11, 2021 12:18 PM 
To: CItyAdminEmailUsers <CItyAdminEmailUsers@owensound.ca> 
Subject: Item 6, Committee of the Whole Report No. 46, October 20, 2021 

November 11, 2021 

Sent on behalf of Todd Coles, City Clerk 

Briana Bloomfield 
City Clerk 
City of Owen Sound 
808 2nd Avenue East 
Owen Sound, ON   N4K 2H4 

Dear Briana Bloomfield: 

RE:    ATHABASCA COMMUNITY TRAFFIC STUDY PROGRESS REPORT

Linked for your information is Item 6, Report No. 46, of the Committee of the Whole regarding the 
above-noted matter, which was adopted, as amended, by the Council of the City of Vaughan at its 
meeting of October 20, 2021. 

I draw your attention to the Committee recommendation, as follows: 

9. That this resolution be shared with the Association of Municipalities of Ontario and its member-
municipalities;

If the above link does not work, please refer to the following Post-Meeting Agenda , and locate the item 
accordingly.  

To assist us in responding to inquiries, please quote the item and report number. 

For inquiries, please reply to clerks@vaughan.ca.  

Sincerely, 

Todd Coles 
City Clerk 

Attachment: 
Extract (linked)

TC/fl 
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Municipality of Chatham-Kent 
Corporate Services 
Municipal Governance 
315 King Street West, P.O. Box 640 
Chatham ON  N7M 5K8 
Tel: 519.360.1998   Fax: 519.436.3237 
Toll Free: 1.800.714.7497 

November 10, 2021 

The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, 
Prime Minster  
Justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca 

The Honourable Doug Ford, 
Premier of Ontario  
premier@ontario.ca 

Honourable and Dear Sirs: 

Support Resolution from the Council of Huron County passed October 20th 
re: Homelessness Task Force  

Please be advised the Council of the Municipality of Chatham-Kent at its regular meeting held on 
November 8, 2021 supported the following resolution: 

“WHEREAS the County of Huron has established a “Huron County Homelessness Task Force” to 
address the rapidly increasing issue of homelessness in the County.  

THAT the County of Huron, due to the substantial increase in chronic homelessness not only in Huron 
County but across Ontario and Canada, requests the Province of Ontario and the Government of Canada 
to identify Homelessness a “Provincial” and “National Crisis” across the Province of Ontario and Canada.  

AND FURTHER THAT the Province of Ontario and Government of Canada acknowledge that lack of 
resources to support addiction and mental health programs to be a leading cause of homelessness.  

AND FURTHER THAT the County of Huron requests the Province of Ontario and Government of Canada 
to provide further financial support for housing and homelessness programs as well as increase funding 
to mental health and addiction services.” 

If you have any questions or comments, please contact Judy Smith at judys@chatham-kent.ca 

Sincerely,  

Judy Smith, CMO 
Director Municipal Governance 
Clerk /Freedom of Information Coordinator 
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CHRISTINE TARLING 
Director of Legislated Services & City Clerk 

Corporate Services Department 
Kitchener City Hall, 2nd Floor 

200 King Street West, P.O. Box 1118 
Kitchener, ON  N2G 4G7 

Phone: 519.741.2200 x 7809 Fax: 519.741.2705 
christine.tarling@kitchener.ca 

TTY: 519-741-2385 

November 15, 2021

Honourable Doug Ford
Premier of Ontario
Legislative Building
Queen’s Park
Toronto ON  M7A 1A1

Dear Premier Ford:

This is to advise that City Council, at a meeting held on October 18, 2021, passed
the following resolution regarding liquor licence sales and patio extensions:

"WHEREAS the Covid-19 pandemic has been both a health crisis and an
economic crisis; and,

WHEREAS the Alcohol and Gaming Commission of Ontario (AGCO), an
agency of the Province of Ontario, regulates licensed establishments; and,

WHEREAS the requirements for temporary extension of a liquor licence
sales and temporary patio extensions have been relaxed throughout the
pandemic, including downloading of certain approvals to the municipality,
and proved beneficial to business operators; and,

WHEREAS the Downtown Kitchener BIA has invested $600,000 into new
downtown restaurant patios and the Belmont Village BIA invested in
creating a new pedestrian-only patio experience; and,

WHEREAS the City of Kitchener has provided $100,000 in business
recovery grants to support Kitchener restaurants in adapting their patios to
respond to the pandemic; and,

WHEREAS the City of Kitchener has developed a seamless system for
approving patio expansion during the pandemic, supporting more than 60
restaurant owners across the city; and,

WHEREAS the City of Kitchener would like to provide further opportunities
for helping strengthen our economy, continue to support local businesses,
and have successfully managed the new licensed-area extension approvals
delegated to the municipality;
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THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener strongly
encourages the Province of Ontario to continue the relaxed regulations in
perpetuity, including, but not limited to, the following: i) permitting
extensions of licensed areas without requiring AGCO approval, subject to
municipal authorization; and, ii) flexibility on the requirements for
demarcation of the limits of a patio, such as not requiring a prescribed
physical barrier;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that should the AGCO propose to
complete a comprehensive review of the temporary extension of a liquor
licence sales and temporary patio extension regulations, The City of
Kitchener wishes to volunteer to participate in any pilot programs that would
allow the current  regulations that are in effect until 3:00 a.m. on January 1,
2022  to be maintained, as the City would like  to continue to show support
to our local businesses;

THEREFORE BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution be
forwarded to the Premier of Ontario, Tom Mungham, Chief Executive
Officer, AGCO, the Association of Municipalities of Ontario, Federation of
Canadian Municipalities and all other municipalities in Ontario."

Yours truly,

C. Tarling
Director of Legislated Services
& City Clerk

c: Tom Mungham, Chief Executive Officer, AGCO
Monika Turner, Association of Municipalities of Ontario
Joanne Vanderheyden, President, Federation of Canadian
Municipalities
Ontario Municipalities
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From: OMERS Stakeholder Relations <StakeholderRelations@Omers.com>  
Sent: November 15, 2021 2:52 PM 
To: OMERS Stakeholder Relations <StakeholderRelations@Omers.com> 
Subject: Important Information about OMERS Governance and Investment Strategy 

Good Afternoon, 

I am writing to you today because several employers have reached out to OMERS regarding letters that 
are being sent by CUPE Ontario to municipalities requesting that municipal Councils debate and pass a 
motion supporting a third-party review of OMERS investment performance. 

CUPE is an important and valued OMERS sponsor, and we are committed to continuing to engage with 
them directly on OMERS matters. We also have a responsibility to our over 530,000 members and 1,000 
employers to ensure that information about OMERS is complete, accurate and reflects our strong 
governance model and investment expertise. 

Please see the attached Bulletin for a detailed summary from the OMERS Administration Corporation. 

If you would like to further discuss our investment results, our governance structure or require any 
additional information, please contact our Stakeholder Relations team at 
StakeholderRelations@omers.com. 

Best regards, 

Celine 

Celine Chiovitti | Executive Vice President & Head of Pensions (she/her) | OMERS
T +1 416.369.2383 | E cchiovitti@omers.com | omers.com
EY Tower | 100 Adelaide St W | Toronto, ON M5H 0E2 | Canada 
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There is nothing more important to OMERS than our commitment to members 
and employers. We recognize the significance that having a lifelong, secure and 
reliable stream of pension income has on members when they retire. Canada’s 
jointly sponsored public sector pension plans, including OMERS, are leaders in 
governance, plan design and investment expertise. We have positive and far-
reaching impacts on society, beyond the members we serve. 

OMERS Bulletin
November 15, 2021

This bulletin includes important information in response to letters that  
have been sent to municipal Councils by CUPE Ontario regarding OMERS 
investment performance

OMERS Economic Impact
OMERS helps generate significant economic activity in 
Ontario – through OMERS retirees’ spending and through 
our operations and the investments we make in local 
communities across Ontario. This includes approximately 
$5 billion in pension payments made annually to over 
180,000 retirees. Throughout OMERS almost 60-year 
history, we have consistently paid pensions on time, and 
as promised.

OMERS activities support one of every 64 jobs across 
Ontario, including 118,000 jobs across all rural regions, 
and lead to $12 billion in gross domestic product.

We have partnered with the Canadian Centre for 
Economic Analysis (CANCEA) to measure OMERS 
economic impact, and we will be sharing some additional 
findings from a new report through our Q4 newsletters to 
members, employers and stakeholders. 

We know that OMERS 
activities support one 
of every 64 jobs across 
Ontario, including 
118,000 jobs across all 
rural regions, and lead 
to $12 billion in gross 
domestic product.
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Comparison of OMERS Results Against Other Pension Plans
OMERS investment strategy is designed to earn stable long-term returns, to meet our specific 
pension liabilities, while operating within a professional risk appetite that will meet the needs of our 
pension plan. Other pension plans have their own plan demographics, design features, risk appetite, 
liabilities and funded status – and some of these differ significantly from OMERS. As a result, 
comparing OMERS results against those of other pension plans is not the right focus because it 
necessitates taking information out of context and does not present a complete and 
fair comparison. 

In the municipal context, an analogy would be comparing property taxes across municipalities: they 
all have a different set of circumstances. While it’s important to be aware of other property tax rates 
across Ontario, municipalities will set their property taxes based on their own set of circumstances – 
their own needs to finance the delivery of public services to their residents.

We believe that our performance should be assessed against our own benchmarks, which are set 
annually by the Administration Corporation (AC) Board, and consider our specific pension liabilities, 
risk appetite, and the trade-offs between risks and returns. We align these benchmarks with OMERS 
objective of providing sustainable, affordable and meaningful pensions over the long term.

These benchmarks form the basis of our disclosures in our publicly available Annual Report.

OMERS is proud to be amongst the Canadian public sector pension 
plans that are held in high esteem around the world, far beyond this 
country’s borders. As a 2017 World Bank Group study notes, “Canada 
is home to some of the world’s most admired and successful public 
pension organizations…Over the past three decades, a ‘Canadian model’ 
of public pension has emerged that combines independent governance, 
professional in-house investment management, scale, and extensive 
geographic and asset-class diversification.”

OMERS Credit Ratings
Our credit ratings were affirmed by four rating agencies earlier this year, with Fitch Canada 
including in their credit report that OMERS AAA rating reflects our “solid long-term investment 
track record… [and] strong corporate governance”, among other qualities.

AAA

DBRS Fitch Moody’s S&P

AAA Aa1 AA+
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Investment Results
Over the 10-year period leading up to 2020, OMERS investment portfolio averaged an annual return 
of 8.2%, and 8.5% for the five- and three-year period. In 2019, OMERS delivered an 11.9% return.  

We have previously shared that we were not pleased with our 2020 investment results. The effects 
of the global COVID-19 pandemic negatively impacted our portfolio in 2020, contributing to an 
investment return net of expenses of -2.7%. The factors contributing to these results are outlined in 
our Annual Report and include the following:

• widespread lockdowns which severely affected the business- and consumer-facing investments;

• the loss in value of OMERS portfolio of high-quality public equities in early 2020, which did not fully
recover during the market rally in the latter part of 2020; and

• the actions we took proactively to enhance and protect the Plan’s liquidity from further possible
adverse market events achieved their objectives but resulted in currency losses.

In addition to these three factors, long-term bond yields fell steeply in March and April, leading to strong 
returns for those assets. OMERS prioritizes short-dated, higher-yielding credit investments, with only a 
small allocation to long-term bonds, whose fair values can be volatile and whose low (or even negative) 
cash yield is not enough to meet our long-term investing hurdle rate. Accordingly, our 2020 returns did not 
materially benefit from these types of gains.

As published in our mid-year financial results, this situation has reversed and we earned $9.2 billion of net 
investment income in the first six months of 2021.

For the first six months 
of the year, we earned a 
net return of 8.8%, and net 
assets grew by $9 billion to 
$114 billion. Further, over 
the 12 months ended June 
30, 2021, the Plan earned 
a net investment return of 
18.2%.

Mid-Year Financial Results as of 
June 30, 2021
In August 2021, we released our mid-year 
investment update for the first time, which is 
available at omers.com. For the first six months of 
the year, we earned a net return of 8.8%, and net 
assets grew by $9 billion to $114 billion. Further, 
over the 12 months ended June 30, 2021, the Plan 
earned a net investment return of 18.2%.

We expect the positive results to date in 2021 will 
continue for the remainder of the year, provided 
equity markets remain stable. The AC Board and the 
OMERS leadership team strongly believe we have 
the investment expertise and strategy in place to 
continue to achieve long-term returns consistent 
with our objectives.
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Role of the Independent, Professional OMERS AC Board of Directors
OMERS investment strategy and execution is governed by the independent AC Board of 
Directors, whose professional members are nominated by OMERS sponsors, including two 
representatives nominated by CUPE. It is the AC Board’s responsibility to govern OMERS 
investment program, and it takes this duty very seriously.

OMERS Governance Model
It is important for you to know that in 2012, pursuant to the Ontario Municipal Employees 
Retirement System Review Act, 2006, an independent reviewer (“Reviewer”) was appointed by 
the Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing to conduct a review of the operation of OMERS 
governance structure. The Reviewer confirmed the importance of having an independent, 
professional OMERS AC Board to oversee the investment performance of the Plan, among 
other matters.

AC Board of Directors Review of the 2020 Financial Results and 
Consideration of the Third-Party Review
Following the 2020 results, the AC Board undertook a thorough and extensive review of OMERS 
investment strategy and past decisions. George Cooke, the independent AC Board Chair, made 
the following comments on the matter earlier this year: 

“OMERS investment program is governed by an independent expert 
board, whose members have been nominated by our sponsors. The 
board continually and thoroughly reviews investment performance, 
independent of management, utilizing external experts where 
appropriate. Following the 2020 results specifically, we undertook a 
thoughtful look at our investment strategy and past decisions with an 
open mind. We are confident in our strong new leadership team and 
have concluded that our current investment strategy is appropriate. 
An additional third-party independent review is not warranted.”  
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The Association of Municipalities of Ontario and Consideration of 
the Third-Party Review
OMERS leadership and OMERS AC and Sponsors Corporation (SC) Board appointees work 
closely with the Municipal Employer Pension Centre of Ontario (MEPCO) Board and AMO staff 
to ensure their issues and concerns are fully considered by the AC and SC Boards, and by 
OMERS leadership. We particularly focused on this positive working relationship during 2021 
and had frank and constructive discussions about OMERS investment performance. 

As a Plan Sponsor representing municipalities across Ontario, AMO has two qualified, 
professional representatives on the OMERS AC Board, overseeing the investment performance 
of the Plan. The City of Toronto, as OMERS largest employer, has a separate seat on the AC 
Board, also filled by a qualified professional.

More information is available in MEPCO’s August newsletter and MEPCO’s November 
newsletter in which AMO and MEPCO expressed confidence in OMERS Plan governance and 
administration.

In addition to AMO, other sponsors, including the Police Association of Ontario (PAO), 
Ontario Professional Fire Fighters’ Association (OPFFA), Ontario Secondary School Teachers’ 
Federation (OSSTF) and OPSEU, have also written to the OMERS AC Board Chair confirming 
their support for the independent AC Board of Directors to oversee OMERS investment 
performance. Following are excerpts from a letter sent by these sponsors to OMERS: 

“…in our view, the ultimate responsibility for the performance of OMERS’ investments lies 
with the Administration Corporation Board of Directors [the “AC Board”]. The AC Board is 
responsible for placing individuals in leadership roles at OMERS, evaluating their performance, 
assessing risk, and making key decisions with regard to the investment fund and its 
administration.” 

“We therefore would not support any position that would substitute the view of a single 
sponsor organization or a group of sponsor organizations for the view of the AC Board. This 
would undermine the independent nature of the AC Board and reduce their ability to properly 
hold OMERS staff to account.” 

OMERS has also provided information to the Ontario Municipal Administrators Association 
(OMAA), in response to questions they posed, which will be made available on their website.
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Continuing Oversight and Governance of OMERS
To ensure the effective oversight and governance, and the proper functioning of the AC Board, 
it is critical that sponsor organizations continue to nominate directors with the expertise to 
independently evaluate and approve strategic investment choices and assess investment 
manager skill. AC directors are nominated by OMERS sponsors and appointed by the SC Board. 

OMERS management and the AC Board will continue to review, refine and improve our 
disclosures as we gather feedback from stakeholders and as the reporting environment 
continues to evolve. 

Conclusion
The role of governance and oversight of OMERS investment strategy resides in the hands of 
the independent AC Board. The AC Board has considered the request by CUPE Ontario for a 
third-party review of OMERS investment results and has determined that it is not warranted. 

OMERS 2021 annual results will be released during the first quarter of 2022, and we welcome 
the opportunity to discuss our performance with employers, sponsors and stakeholders 
following this release.

At the same time, the Sponsors Corporation is 
undertaking the important work of reviewing the Plan 
against a shifting membership demographic to ensure 
that we are set up to deliver sustainable, affordable 
and meaningful pensions for generations to come.

We look forward to 2022 with humble confidence, 
as we celebrate OMERS 60th year of proudly serving 
members across Ontario. 

If you would like to further discuss our investment 
results, our governance structure or require any 
additional information, please contact our Stakeholder 
Relations team at StakeholderRelations@omers.com.

We look forward to 
2022 with humble 
confidence, as 
we celebrate 
OMERS 60th year 
of proudly serving 
members across 
Ontario. 
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Nov. 19, 2021 

His Worship Mayor Ian C. Boddy 
The Corporation of the City of Owen Sound 
By email only 

Tim Simmonds 
City Manager 
The Corporation of the City of Owen Sound 
By email only 

Dear Mayor Boddy and Mr. Simmonds: 

It was a pleasure to appear before Council in September and share updates on our COVID-19 response 
and forward-looking priorities at Georgian.  

On behalf of Steve Lowe and myself, please accept our thanks for the opportunity to give the deputation 
and, of course, for all the support and confidence the Council and the City of Owen Sound staff provide 
to Georgian.  

I think it’s fair to say, we are in a health-care crisis due to the chronic shortage of skilled professionals. 
Add to that an aging and growing population and shrinking health workforce – all major risks that the 
city is working against every day. We know access to a more sustainable health-care workforce will help 
remedy some of these pains and, in response, Georgian is very focused on activating the Honours 
Bachelor of Science – Nursing (BScN) degree and welcoming our inaugural class at the Owen Sound 
Campus beginning next September.  

As Steve Lowe described during our Sept. 27 deputation to Council, “This really is a game-changer for 
the city and a game-changer for the Owen Sound Campus. The BScN is going to have a significant 
impact, not only at the campus, but in other areas locally. Our local students, number one.” 

So much of our health-care system depends on having a sustainable workforce and right now, that’s not 
possible. Solving the shortage of skilled workers needs to be addressed at all stages of workforce 
development, starting with training and education. At Georgian, we recognize we are a critical 
component of an overall supply chain of future talent to industry and community. The Georgian BScN 
degree and the $7.1-million renovation we will make to the Owen Sound Campus, commencing in 
January 2022, will greatly aid in addressing this sector crisis in a sustainable and long-term manner.  

As designed, the new Nursing and Wellness Wing embodies Georgian’s commitment to preparing the 
nurses of tomorrow with access to innovative and experiential learning, and a program deeply rooted in 
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the specific and complex needs of the local community. This facility will be an Owen Sound and regional 
showpiece for health-related education, a hotbed for local community collaboration and continuing 
education to the many health-care professionals living and working in the community.  
 
Furthermore, our renovation plans include the facility being used by students studying in other high-
demand occupations at the Owen Sound Campus, like Practical Nursing, Personal Support Worker, 
Developmental Service Worker, Police Foundations and other Health, Wellness and Sciences academic 
areas.  
 
As Owen Sound’s postsecondary partner, we know the city’s commitment to its community college runs 
deep, and for that, we are truly grateful. And, Georgian’s investment in our Owen Sound Campus only 
continues to grow to meet increasing demand.  
 
In October, Georgian launched a local fundraising campaign to engage supporters’ passionate about 
sustainable health-care to help fund the transformation to our Owen Sound Campus. As a college, 
Georgian is making a significant institutional funding commitment to the program, but we need the 
support of both private and public partners to help deliver on this once-in-a-generation opportunity to 
bring the first four-year degree to our Owen Sound Campus.  
 
Your Worship and Mr. Simmonds, Georgian would very much welcome and appreciate the opportunity 
to discuss with you and Council the role the city could play in our upcoming transformation. We would 
be pleased to provide a more detailed presentation on the forecasted impact and the direct community 
and economic benefits the introduction of our nursing degree and enhanced facility will deliver.  
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 
Sincerely,  

 
Dr. MaryLynn West-Moynes 
President and CEO 
 
c: Steve Lowe, Governor, Georgian College Board of Governors 
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